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1.  Annual General Meeting
Chair:  Welcome to the 2013 HLPA AGM.  I am Giles Peaker, Chair of HLPA, and I will be chairing this evening’s meeting.  As you know, the last year has been dominated by LASPO, legal aid and the contract bid round; we have been thoroughly engaged through the Executive Committee with consultations, reviews and with others spreading awareness of the effects of LASPO.  Sara Stevens and the Legal Aid Working Group have spent much time reviewing, proposing corrections and amendments to the draft regulations, the draft guidance and Sara has spent a considerable time in meetings with the LSC and Ministry of Justice.  I spoke at an all-party Parliamentary group on legal aid setting out the post-April position for housing which seemed to surprise quite a few people there who seemed to assume that housing was all right.  On legal aid, we did have some success in at last getting disrepair surveyors’ fees amended upwards after, literally, years of efforts by Vivien Gambling, then me and then, epically again by Sara.  As from April there will be no need to apply for prior authority on experts’ fees either, although, of course, the extent of disrepair claims that will actually be funded is another question entirely.  The bid round for housing and debts contracts was, as we know now, massively over-subscribed by about three times; everybody was trying to get involved in housing, particularly in the cities, and the upshot appears to be that everyone who qualified, effectively, got 101 matter starts regardless of how many they had bid for.  How this will work out in practice we have to see although it is clear that some advice centres are already directing their work more to representation and certificated work in housing, because you cannot really sustain an advice only model on 101 matter starts.  Some parts of the country, perversely, are now completely without specialist housing practitioners.  As you probably all know, Shelter pulled out and, I think, shut 10 offices and at least some of those areas have nobody else doing housing practice.  Cumbria and some areas of Hertfordshire, for instance, now have no specialist housing law practitioners.  So our position will be very, very interesting over the next year or so.

LASPO, as well as the restrictions on scope that we all know about, introduced some parts of the Jackson Reforms but not others.  The position for housing related cases that might be funded under a conditional fee agreement is that success fees and after the event insurance will not be recoverable from the other side.  Success fees will, instead, come from the client’s damages.  There will be, however, supposedly to compensate, from April a 10% uplift in damages for disrepair, nuisance or unlawful eviction claims, assuming that you actually get them to court and manage to persuade the judge that they should think of a number and add 10%.  We argued intensely with the MOJ that, as Lord Jackson has proposed, qualified one-way cost shifting should be introduced for non-legal aid disrepair but the MOJ bluntly refused; instead saying that they will see how it plays out in personal injury first with no time-scale for reconsidering.  So housing clients, frankly, remain uniquely disadvantaged under LASPO and the partly implemented Jackson Reforms facing both cost risks to the other side and curtailment of CFAs and payability of success fees by the client.  

Housing law and reform over the last year; well the Localism Act provisions are in force, flexible tenancies and private sector discharge of homeless duty are with us and in some places are being implemented.  LASPO, of course, introduced the criminalisation of trespass to residential premises and since the summer there have, indeed, been I think some ten convictions, none involving trespass to a home which, of course, was the reason it was supposedly brought it.  I will come back to Section 144 at the end of the meeting.  It seems that there are renewed proposals to create a crime of unlawful sub-letting although, strangely, now being done by a Private Member’s Bill with Government support.  The proposals for a mandatory ground of possession for breach of an ASB related court order also seem to be trundling slowly on so they are still on the horizon.  But I think the big news in terms of housing law related change has probably been in benefit reform on which I am going to say no more, given our speakers tonight.  

Membership numbers did dip last year but by less than we feared.  I think we were down by about 7 or 8 where we feared a rather larger drop.  We have about 212 members; organisations as well as private individuals.  If you have not yet renewed, however, please do so as soon as possible or check that you have.  Chandra Rao, our administrator, spends a large part of her time dealing with renewals and with following up on those who have not yet renewed and, indeed, members of the Executive Committee contact those who have not renewed.  HLPA is a vibrant and active organisation but it does need the support of its members.  It is not surprising, I think, that we have had a dip in numbers given what has happened over the last year; people cease to practice in the area, firms consolidate but our priority is that HLPA continues to provide for its members and, as ever, is keen to hear members’ views or suggestions.  Could I just say, when renewing, can you make sure that we have all the email addresses for everybody in the firm/practice/organisation; we are going to be communicating much more by email.  We have some ideas for new activities over the coming year and it is important that we have the addresses of all people who are covered by a firm/practice/organisation’s membership.  

The seminar programme for 2012 was a little interrupted by events but the seminars went well, were fully booked and were successful.  Ian Greenidge has put together an excellent programme for 2013; there have been two very successful events already and the remainder of the programme should be both timely and useful and, as ever, they do sell out so it is worth booking.  

I hope that anybody who went to the conference would agree it was a great success.  Attendance was good and the responses were extremely positive.  Sophie Bell headed the conference committee for the first time last year and she and the committee managed the planning and the organisation with aplomb.  Thanks to Sophie and the conference committee and, indeed, all the speakers and facilitators at the conference.  Sophie is staying on to head the conference committee for next year as well.  While on thanks, as ever, the Executive’s deep thanks go to Professional Briefings, Rosemary, Gavin and their colleagues for their support for HLPA’s work and for the conference.  We also thank Chandra Rao, who is our part-time administrator, who works extremely hard on managing membership and the other administration.

Zia Nabi decided not to stand again after three years on the Executive Committee.  He has played a very valued role and his presence on the Executive Committee will be much missed.  We had contested elections and, indeed, very close votes.  The results were that John Gallagher of Shelter, Ian Greenidge of Mary Ward Legal Centre and Sophie Bell of Hodge Jones & Allen were elected to the Executive Committee.  Our thanks to all who stood; again, HLPA’s life blood is its members, the dedication of HLPA members is impressive and we would very much hope that people who stood unsuccessfully this time would consider standing again in the future for the next set of elections.

Finally, we must thank the University of Westminster for their continued support and the use of their facilities. 

Which brings us on to the Annual Accounts for 2012 which were circulated prior to the meeting.  I will ask Michael Paget, our Treasurer, to present the accounts.  

Michael Paget, Garden Court Chambers: The accounts show a £5000 surplus, which is more as a result of cutting our costs than increasing our income.  Our income has actually reduced by about 10% from 2010 to 2011 and then again by 10% in 2012.  But each year we have made a surplus and that is because we have been very sensible in cutting our costs which this year are now down to £30,000, whereas in the past two years they were up at approximately £37,000.

Chair:  We are financially reasonably healthy I think it is fair to say and the conference also made a profit to return to the running of HLPA, so that is reassuring at least for the next few years.  Can I take it that the accounts are approved?  Thank you.

That concludes the business of the AGM.
2.  Impact of Benefit Reform

Speakers:
Bethan Harris, Garden Court Chambers



Michael Spencer, Child Poverty Action Group

Chair:

Giles Peaker, Anthony Gold Solicitors

Chair:  Welcome to this evening’s meeting to those of you who have arrived since the AGM.  Firstly, could I request any corrections to the minutes of the previous meeting?  If not, I will introduce tonight’s speakers on the topic of Impact of Benefit Reform.  This is a very timely session, not just because some of what we are talking about will be breaking over our heads in just over a week, but also in just over a week the ability to deal with much of it is actually going to be taken away from us as well.  So I think there is a strong sense of this is what we are going to be facing about this evening’s session.  We have two excellent speakers, firstly Bethan Harris of Garden Court who, I think, is well known to everybody in HLPA and whose expertise in housing benefit is equally well known.  Secondly, I am very pleased to welcome a new speaker to HLPA, Mike Spencer, Legal Officer of the Child Poverty Action Group who will speak on universal credit and the benefit cap, which will hit some London areas very shortly and the rest of us in October.  

Bethan Harris:  I am going to speak about the changes to housing benefit.  You will see the introduction on the handout refers to 2010 as the year when it all began with the Emergency Budget and Spending Review which set out a whole list of changes that were going to come in and which are now in the process of being implemented.  I am just going to outline the stages to give some sort of structure to all the different changes that there are.  First of all we had in April 2011 the first set of changes which were the reductions to local housing allowance, ie housing benefit in private sector, but also the introduction of the additional room allowance where a person needs an overnight carer which was one rare welcome amendment.  So that was the first area and we will look at the detail of that in a minute.  Following on from that, there was the extension of the shared accommodation rate to under 35s in January 2012, and then moving along to where we are now, April 2013, and what is about to come in; we have further changes to the housing benefit in the private sector, ie local housing allowance by way of the increase of local housing allowance in line with the consumer price index.  We also have the size criteria to be introduced in the social rented sector; obviously there has been a great deal of talk about that recently.  Then we have the introduction of the benefit cap which will be in two stages, April 2013 and July 2013, preceding universal credit, which will be coming in the longer term.  This is what is in store for the future and that is the area that Mike will be covering this evening.  
So just to go back to April 2011, to remind you of where we were, this is when the press started talking about the exodus of the poor from Central London, if you remember that headline, and when Boris Johnson said we will not accept any Kosovo-style cleansing of London, not on my watch.  At that time there were a whole raft of changes coming in and we are talking about the private sector here so we are talking about local housing allowance.  Just to remind you about local housing allowance, the way in which housing benefit is set is different for the social sector to the way it is set in the private sector.  In the private rented sector it is called, as I said, local housing allowance and it is set by the rent officer in each broad rental market area, so that is how the country is divided up, and was set originally by reference to a median rent of market rents and different amounts for different sizes of dwelling.  That is how it was all set up originally and obviously there have been changes to that.  The first change, in April 2011, was that local housing allowance was only going to be available at a rate that was appropriate to properties up to the size of four bedrooms and so people who wanted larger properties were not going to be able to get housing benefit in the private sector that was going to cover the rent for those larger dwellings.  Secondly, the LHA rate was now to be set at the thirtieth percentile of rents rather than median so an obvious way of bringing housing benefit rates down and having the effect that only the lower end of the market would be available to people who were reliant on housing benefit.  The next change was the cap and this was the capping of housing benefit for the various sizes of property and so if the cap for a property was lower than the thirtieth percentile rent then the cap would apply.  That was one of the most notable aspects of the changes that came in April 2011 and it was the first type of cap that we experienced.  We will see that there is now another type of cap as well called the benefit cap which Mike will mainly speak about this evening so do not confuse the two caps.  So this is the cap on rent as opposed to overall benefit.  In the handout, when talking about the cap, I have referred to how the cap works and I have set out there the rules with regard to sizes of accommodation and numbers of bedrooms that people are entitled to under local housing allowance.  These rules, now, are going to become relevant in the public sector as well, in the social sector, because of the introduction of the size criteria in the social sector which is, obviously, a very significant change so we will come to that a little later in the talk.
The rules are going to be identical in the private sector and in the social sector and so you will see them there on page 2 of the handout telling us what a household is entitled to in terms of numbers of bedrooms.  You will see that it is one bedroom for a couple, one bedroom for a single adult, two children of the same sex one bedroom, two children who are under ten one bedroom or, if there is one single child one bedroom.  Then we have the additional bedroom, and this was the one welcome amendment around that time, the additional bedroom in any case where the claimant or the claimant’s partner is a person who requires overnight care and that is, obviously, quite a significant change that also came in April 2011.  But on the whole the changes were depressing housing benefit, bringing housing benefit down and causing housing benefit claimants to have to look in the very bottom end of the market.  Those main changes were subject to a challenge brought by the CPAG which is referred to on page 2 of the handout.  The challenge in October 2011 was brought under the public sector equality duty and also challenged the vires of the Regulations but, as we know, unfortunately, it was an unsuccessful challenge to the lawfulness of these changes.  Just to finish off, one other change around this time was to get rid of the entitlement to keep £15 excess of your LHPA, which was a little bit of an oddity which was inserted into the original local housing allowance scheme which was there in order to encourage people to shop around.  They were given a flat rate of local housing allowance and if they found a property that was cheaper than the flat rate then they could keep up to £15 of the difference.  That was in the original scheme of the local housing allowance; that was to play no part in the new local housing allowance as of April 2011 and that was scrapped.  

So staying with this period and going back to the overnight care subject area, the Government, as I said, brought in the amendment which allowed an extra bedroom for people who needed overnight care and that was in the context of some very interesting litigation that was going on at the time; the case of Burnip v Birmingham City Council and others.  Just before I mention that litigation and its significance, I would like to refer you to the overnight carer addition because this whole area of in what circumstances can you have an extra bedroom in the housing benefit scheme is now a very controversial one and one that has been subject to, obviously, a great deal of comment in the media, as you will know, and in respect of which the Government has made various recent announcements.  The reason why it is so central, as I was saying, is because it is now an issue not only for the private sector but also, because of the introduction of the size criteria in the social sector, these rules are now relevant in the social sector.  Just to look at what we have so far, as far as the Regulations are concerned, the only concession that has been made that is clearly set out in the Regulations to give an extra room where there is some sort of special need, is the overnight carer amendment set out at page 3 of the handout.  You will see that it is quite specific in that if you look through the criteria which are in Regulation 2(1) of the Housing Benefit Regulations, a person needs to be in receipt of a relevant benefit, or they need to establish a need for overnight care by various documentation to the satisfaction of the housing benefit authority, and then there actually needs to be a person who is providing the overnight care and that person is not a person who is occupying the accommodation as their home so it cannot be your partner (it does not cover a situation where you have the couple who need separate bedrooms for reasons relating to disability and where one is the carer of the other).  And the regulations require that the overnight care is actually being provided in that context and the local authority is satisfied that it is needed.  If all that is established, then an extra bedroom is allowed.

The Burnip litigation, which is referred to at 1.3 of the handout, related to a case which was about two adults who had severe disabilities and needed overnight care; Mr Burnip and the late Lucy Trengove and also, Mr Gorry, who had two disabled daughters, one with Down’s Syndrome and the other spina bifida, who, because of their disabilities could not share a bedroom.  They challenged the rules, as they then were, which prohibited people in either of those circumstances from having housing benefit to cover an extra bedroom.  The Government contested the case the whole way through although it actually then conceded the point as far as overnight carers were concerned by making the changes to the Regulations in 2011.  But it actually lost the case in the Court of Appeal, with the Court of Appeal making quite a significant decision in terms of how Article 14 can affect social security law in holding that by virtue of Article 14 it was a requirement that there should be a provision to make up for the discrimination and the detriment that would be suffered by the individuals concerned because of their disabilities and the fact that they would not have access to appropriate accommodation if there was not a special provision to enable them to have an extra bedroom.  That was quite a significant ruling in the Court of Appeal and the Secretary of State sought to appeal it to the Supreme Court.  However, last week the Secretary of State decided no longer to pursue the appeal and instead to issue new Guidance to deal with the situations of children with disabilities who cannot share a bedroom and that Guidance is set out on pages 4 and 5 of the handout.  You will see that what is said here is that local authorities should allow an extra bedroom for children who are unable to share because of their severe disabilities following the guidelines that are set out in 7-10, so basically it is all set out in this urgent bulletin; this is the new law.  So what we have now is a special rule in the Regulations, which we have had since April 2011, which allows you to have an extra room if you need an overnight carer who is not an occupant of the dwelling as their home and we also have this guidance which provides for situations where children who have disabilities need to have their own separate rooms.  These criteria apply with regard to local housing allowance and will apply in relation to the size criteria in the social sector.  

So I will come to the implementation of size criteria in the social sector shortly.  Before that, to follow everything through chronologically, I will now mention a change in January 2012 which was that the shared accommodation rate in local housing allowance which, of course, is lower, is extended to single claimants under 35.  So basically what we have here is that previously claimants who are under 25 were entitled to the rate of housing benefit which applied to accommodation where you have one bedroom and otherwise you shared the rest of the accommodation so, obviously, it is a lower rate of benefit.  This is quite a significant extension up to the age of 35 that people are required to live in that type of accommodation and, of course, will cause considerable difficulties for many groups of people.  There are several exemptions that are set out in the Regulations but nevertheless there will be many groups of people who will not be within the exemptions and for whom living in shared accommodation would not seem suitable at all.  Besides that, there is the fact of being able to find accommodation to rent for the rate that is being offered and the charity that represents single homeless people, Crisis, has reported that it is, indeed, a struggle to find accommodation for this particular group of claimants who only have access to the lower rate of benefit for shared accommodation.  

So that is the change that came in January 2012 and now I will talk about local housing allowance, again, before we get to the social sector, to tell you about this additional change to bring down housing benefit yet further in the private sector, coming in April 2013.  Now we are under the umbrella of the Welfare Reform Act which was enacted in March 2012 and brought in various powers to alter the housing benefit scheme but mainly is the vehicle for bringing in universal credit in due course.  This change, which comes in very soon, will uprate local housing allowance not by working out the thirtieth percentile every year of market rents but by looking at last year’s local housing allowance and then uprating it by the consumer price index, so housing benefit will go up by the cost of living, not by reference to market rents.  If the thirtieth percentile is lower then it will be the thirtieth percentile so it is always the lowest out of the various formulations that the Government has come up with.  So what we have is a situation where housing benefit rates in the private sector will become increasingly remote from actual rent and there is a prediction from the National Audit Office that by 2017 in 36% of local authority areas there will not be enough affordable accommodation because of this trend.  I have referred to a challenge which was brought to this particular change by R(Zacchaeus 2000 Trust) v Secretary of State for Work and Pensions with regard to the public sector equality duty alleging a breach of that duty and a failure in the impact assessment and also challenging the vires of this change and looking in particular at the impact on people with disabilities, children of school age and ethnic minority families and the increasing requirement for people in those groups to move and the detriment to them in having to do so.  That claim, unfortunately, failed although the Court did criticise the quality of the Equality Impact Assessment that had preceded these changes.
[Note to members – please refer to the information provided by Joanna Kennedy, Zacchaeus 2000 Trust, recorded further on in the minutes, for the fully up to date proposals for future HB uprating.]

I will now turn to the size criteria in the social rented sector.  This is also known as “the bedroom tax” or “the removal of the spare room subsidy”.  The Government has brought this in by amendment to the Housing Benefit Regulations 2006 ie the main Housing Benefit Regulations.  It comes in as of 1 April this year.  The Government has set out a number of aims with this change: to contain expenditure; to introduce greater parity with the private sector because the private sector has always had a size criteria; to strengthen work incentives among people of working age; to make better use of available housing stock; and to increase mobility in the social rented sector although we know that some people will actually have to move into the private rented sector as a result of this change.  So it is quite a hotch potch of different aims that the Government has set out to achieve.  How are the changes to be introduced?  Well, there will be a new Regulation A13 and a new Regulation B13 so that is where to look in the Housing Benefit Regulations.  The effect of those is that the authority has to determine a “maximum rent (social sector)” and that is determined by working out the bedroom entitlement; the number of bedrooms to which the household is entitled in accordance with the criteria that we looked at earlier in the private sector; the same criteria.  If the claimant has one bedroom in excess of the number allowed there will be a 14% reduction of the rent and if the claimant has two or more bedrooms in excess of the number of bedrooms allowed there will be a 25% reduction in the rent that is used to calculate the housing benefit entitlement.  So that is basically how it works.  Then there is some very limited transitional protection which is set out at 4.6 which relates to periods when people have just come on to benefits and also periods after the death of a household member.  There are some important exceptions to have in mind; first of all it does not apply to people who have reached pension age.  This is a set of rules that applies to people of working age.  It does not apply to some non-mainstream accommodation which I have set out in the handout such as mooring charges for houseboats and caravans and mobile homes, etc.  Nor shared ownership tenancies and certain types of temporary accommodation provided under Part 7, nor supported, ie exempt accommodation which is generally excluded from the normal rules.  
Then, moving on to the implications in discretionary housing funding; because of the new criteria, the new size criteria in the social sector, the Government allocated an extra £30 million of discretionary housing payments to be available in this coming year.  It has stated that the aim was that this money should be focused on the needs of two groups; foster carers because no extra room would be allowed for a foster child and also claimants whose properties are substantially adapted for them or someone in the household with a disability.  We know now, and it is mentioned a little further on the handout, that the Government has since changed its mind about foster carers but the £30 million still seems to be there and the situation of claimants whose properties are substantially adapted because of their disability remains the same; no concession from the Government on that so they are going to be looking to discretionary housing payments.

Moving on to the recent concessions the Government has made, only last week the Government changed its mind on foster carers and also on households that include adult children who are armed forces personnel.  So, as I mentioned earlier, last week we had the guidance which said it would make an exception for disabled children who cannot share a bedroom and that is set out in the guidance.  We also had this written statement that was made on 12 March saying that “we will also make an exception now for foster children and also for adult children who are in the armed forces but still live at home.”  So those three concessions were all made last week.  There are still many other groups who one might consider to be in just as pressing circumstances as some of those individuals and some of those individuals in those sorts of groups are pursuing a judicial review of the new Regulations bringing in the rented sector size criteria.  If there is anyone who is actually involved in the case who is present I would be very grateful if they would like to tell us more about it, but the information I have is actually from a statement of the facts of the ten cases which is available from Hopkins Murray Beskine’s website.  
I think it useful to see the kind of factual scenarios that are involved here; there are cases that concern children with disabilities which may now be within the Government’s concession that was made last week.  There are also cases in this litigation of people with adapted properties, people with disabilities with adapted properties, for example one of them is a 26 year old young woman who is severely disabled, the property is extensively adapted for her needs, moving would be seriously detrimental for her.  There is another case where, again, the property is substantially adapted, the occupants are mother and daughter who are both wheelchair users; losing the benefit of the adaptations and the access to the local support network would be very detrimental.  There is another case of a person who has quite serious mental health problems for whom it would be very harmful to have to move or to share his accommodation and another one which involves a couple who cannot share a bedroom where the husband is the carer of the wife but would not qualify as an overnight carer because he is occupying the property as his home.  So those cases are being run in the current judicial review which, I understand, has its next hearing in May and so I am sure we will be looking out to see what the developments are on that front with regard to whether some of the arguments from the Burnip case under Article 14, which, I suspect, are being run in this litigation, will be developed further with regard to these groups.  
I will mention the benefit cap briefly because this is, initially, in the housing benefit scheme.  The benefit cap is going to feature large in universal credit but initially it is actually being introduced, and this is the overall benefit cap not the rent cap, through housing benefit administration and starting in four boroughs on, I think, 15 April and then from July it is going to start a national roll-out.  So the overall cap on total benefit at £350 per week for a single claimant who is not responsible for a child and £500 per week in any other case will be coming in, initially, by virtue of another cut, essentially, in people’s housing benefit.  There are various exemptions to the cap which are set out in the handout at pages 10 and 11.  So that is the benefits cap, yet another change.
I will finish by saying just a brief word about universal credit and discretionary housing payments.  Mike will be speaking about universal credit but I will say something very briefly about the direct payment demonstration projects which I am sure you will have heard about because one aspect of universal credit, as I am sure you are aware, is that housing payments will be paid directly so housing benefit will become part of the universal credit and will be part of the payment that is paid monthly to the claimant, not to the landlord directly as housing benefit.  Social landlords are very much in fear of this and predict that it is going to cause them problems in collecting rent and that is, obviously, going to have repercussions for their ability to maintain their stock.  These projects are being monitored to see what exemptions need to be put in and it does seem evident the Government is going to exempt various groups; it is not going to be completely across the board.  But the current indications from the project in Southwark, in particular, are that there is scope here for local authorities and social sector landlords to get into serious difficulties with rent collection as referred to on page 11and 12 of the handout.  

A point on discretionary housing payments; discretionary housing payments have obviously now got a very big role to play in all this and so the Government has increased the funding dramatically.  It used to be £30 million a year; in 2013/14 it is going up to £155 million.  Still, the cuts are greater so clearly not everyone is going to be able to get a discretionary housing payment.  A couple of points that have been clarified by the DWP recently are that even though when it is handing out this money or these greater amounts of money in discretionary housing payments and saying “this is for that”, “this is for that” it is actually the local authority that can decide where the money is going; it is not earmarking chunks of money for specific things particularly, it is just suggesting that particular areas should be prioritised.  Also, the DWP has made clear that a discretionary housing payment can be made of indefinite duration which, of course, is very important for some families.  But of course it can never be of indefinite duration so that any tenant would know that it was always going to be there because, of course, the funding for discretionary housing payments is unlikely to always remain at the same level.  So it is never going to be a solution and that, of course, was recognised in the Burnip case because in Burnip discretionary housing payments were available for the individuals concerned or at least some of them; I am not sure whether for each of the claimants.  The Court of Appeal rejected discretionary housing payments as a satisfactory answer for people who had a real need for an additional bedroom.  
Then, finally, what will the issues be in housing law practice?  Well I have only really touched on this year because there will be multiple issues, I am sure.  The first obvious one that came to mind was that people will be being housed out of area by local authorities.  Obviously that is a phenomenon that we are already familiar with and that will become more and more the case as time goes on, especially with the new private rented sector offer with local authorities having to look round for affordable private sector accommodation in order to discharge the main housing duty by using the private sector.  At 8.2  - social housing tenants facing repossession on grounds of rent arrears - that, of course, is something we are all expecting.  Some local authorities have made a pledge not to evict; that seems to me could only ever be a very short-term solution and I think one should regard that as not really a reliable resolution to anybody’s situation.  The various options that are open to tenants have been set out by the National Housing Federation, also by the Department for Work and Pensions in the various guises that they have set out and they are included in the handout.  There may be a challenge to the decision to implement the restriction by virtue of the size criteria by an appeal or “any time” review.  Obviously there will a limit to the extent to which people can get advice with regard to their benefits.  I have mentioned Haringey v Powell and Lambeth v Henry which are two incredibly useful cases to always have with you in a rent arrears case, Haringey v Powell being the principle that housing benefit needs to be sorted out before any decision is made on a possession claim.  
The final point and something useful from Steve Webb; he put on record on 27 February that if the reason for a person’s homelessness is a reduction in benefit that is outside their control they should not be considered intentionally homeless.  That may be of some use although, of course, one would have to take care over the meaning of what is the only reason and, obviously, not be complacent and sit back and just hope to rely on that because, as we know, tenants will be expected to take all reasonable steps that they can to keep the roof that they have over their heads before applying as homeless.  

Michael Spencer:  I have been asked to give a brief overview of the changes to benefits being introduced through universal credit and the benefit cap.  I thought I would just say at the beginning a little bit about the Child Poverty Action Group in case some of you do not know who we are.  We were founded in 1964, so we are approaching our 50th birthday anniversary next year, and we consider ourselves to be one of the leading charities who are experts in welfare benefits and social security and in child poverty.  We also have big links with researchers and academics in the field of child poverty.  We produce the CPAG handbook on welfare benefits and tax credits and also the handbook on legislation for housing benefit and council tax benefit, which is often relied upon in tribunals and many of you will no doubt have seen.  We also bring test cases in the area of social security, two of which Bethan has already mentioned in her talk, the Child Poverty Action Group case of 2011 challenging the housing benefit cap and the local housing allowance rules and, more recently, we acted for Mr Gorry in the Burnip, Gorry and Trengove case before the Court of Appeal and before the Supreme Court and that appeal was recently just dropped by the DWP.  So what I can really say about universal credit is if you are worried about welfare reform and you should be worried about welfare reform, universal credit does not need to be the highest on your list of worries.  That is for two reasons really; one is that it is being introduced over a phased programme and that phased programme is slipping and steadily being delayed and the second is because many of the changes that are likely to affect you and your clients are already being introduced into housing benefit and universal credit will incorporate those changes into how universal credit is calculated.  However, as Bethan has already mentioned, there will be an impact on the practical way in which clients are paid their benefit and this will no doubt have knock on effects on housing and rent arrears.  

So universal credit has been billed as the greatest change to welfare reform since the welfare state was introduced after the war and the idea came from a report by the Centre for Social Justice in 2009, which is a think-tank chaired by the now Secretary of State for Welfare and Pensions, Ian Duncan-Smith, entitled Dynamic Benefits Towards Welfare That Works.  This proposed a new system of working age universal credits with enhanced earning disregards and a singles earning taper of 65%.  There were three principle aims behind universal credit; the first is a simplified system.  Universal credit abolishes and replaces many of the differing working age benefits and replaces it with one simplified benefit and it is hoped that by removing the need to claim different benefits from different agencies and for different groups this will simplify the system and the rules and calculations and, as a result, improve take-up, lead to less error, fewer over-payments and less fraud.  The second principle aim behind universal credit is to increase work incentives and that is done by the higher earnings disregard, the 65% taper rate which I will talk about when I come to how to calculate universal credit.  That is, as it were, the carrot, that is encouraging people into work by ensuring, hopefully, that nobody is better off by taking a job offer and the stick, in terms of work incentives, will be much stricter conditionality and much stricter sanctions for failure to take part in the work programme or failure to take up job offers.  The final touted aim behind universal credit is to reduce poverty.  According to the Government’s most recent impact assessment on universal credit, it is claimed that around 3.1 million households will gain £168 per month but at the same time another 2.8 million households will lose an average of £137 per month, so there will be winners and losers from the introduction of the system.  The first impact assessment had claimed that universal credit would lift 350,000 children and 500,000 adults out of poverty and that was without factoring in the impact of people being encouraged into moving to work.  More recently those figures have been downgraded and it is now claimed that 150,000 children and 250,000 adults will be moved out of poverty.  

So the principle features of universal credit are an integrated, means-tested benefit for people under pension credit age whether they are in or out of work.  So rather than having different benefits depending on what sort of group you fit into, for example whether you are a job-seeker or you are a lone parent or you are a disabled person who needs assistance, there is only one type of benefit for any person of working age.  But the amounts will vary depending on which group you might fit into so there will be different amounts for adults, children, housing costs and for childcare costs and for people who have limited capability for work and their carers.  There will also be different levels of conditionality and sanctions so, clearly, people who have limited capability for work will have fewer conditionality and fewer sanctions than people who are able-bodied although there will still be expectations placed on them and those will be stricter than the current expectations placed on people claiming unemployment support allowance.  I have talked about the earnings disregard and the 65% taper which is the carrot to encourage people to take up work.  There will be, supposedly, one agency, the DWP, who will administer all claims so replacing the three different agencies who had previously taken up claims, the HMRC, and local authorities.  It will be the DWP that will decide on all claims for universal credit.  The last point is that there will be monthly payments and assessments rather than weekly.

So, as I said, the implementation has been steadily slipping for universal credit.  It was intended originally that all new claims would be made from October of this year but we know now that that is not going to be the case.  Initially in April there would be a pathfinder trial affecting various regions in the North-West but only regarding simple, new claims, single people.  Then from October 2013 in one district in each region universal credit will be introduced for new claims, again only on simple claims for single people.  There is quite a lack of clarity about how universal credit is going to be introduced between October 2013 and October 2017 which is the DWP’s final deadline for ensuring that all existing claimants and all new claimants are migrated on to universal credit.  There have been concerns raised about the IT system being introduced by the DWP and whether that is ready for universal credit so it may well be that even this timetable ends up slipping, given the sort of scale of what is intended to be introduced.  
Universal credit will replace a variety of benefits including income support, income-based job seekers allowance, income-related employment and support allowance, housing benefit, which is obviously the most relevant for you, all tax credits and all forms of budgeting loans.  At the same time, in April this year, the social fund is being abolished so community care grants and crisis loans are going to be abolished and, as many of you will no doubt know, council tax benefit is being abolished and being replaced by local schemes.  The disability living allowance is not being replaced by universal credit but by the personal independence payment.  But it will not replace all benefits; contribution based benefits, so contribution based job seekers allowance, and contributory employment support allowance are going to remain in place.  Attendance allowance, which is the care component of disability living allowance for people of pension age, and disability living allowance for children and carers allowance are all going to remain.  Other benefits such as bereavement benefit and disablement and war pensions will still be there.  Statutory sick pay, maternity pay, paternity pay, adoption pay and maternity allowance; all of those will stay and will not be incorporated into universal credit.  Child benefit is staying outside universal credit although there have been changes to the tax system so that child benefit levels can now be taxed.  State pension and pension credit is not going to be affected by the changes.  However, as we will see in a minute, where there is a couple of mixed age and one member of the couple is of pension age, then the joint couple will have to claim universal credit and will not be able to claim pension credit.  There is some confusion around how “passported benefits” are going to work under universal credit.  Currently people who are claiming means-tested benefits can be entitled to both health care benefits, free school meals and, of course, legal aid.  Various community care benefits from the local authority are dependent on having a means-tested benefit and it is not clear how that is going to work on universal credit where anybody can claim universal credit whether they are in or out of work and that may well actually lead to some complications.  

So who is eligible for universal credit?  The simple answer is anyone who meets the basic conditions for eligibility and those conditions are that you are under pension age and over 18, except there are some exceptions for under 18s, and that you meet the conditions of immigration and residence and students are excluded, various classes of students.  So this is a big change when compared to the current system of benefits.  Rather than having different groups and you have to fit within one of those groups in order to be eligible for the particular benefit you are claiming, anyone who is of working age and meets the immigration and residence criteria is eligible for universal credit.  So that means single claimants, couples whether they have children or not, lone parents, sick and disabled people who are currently on employment support allowance for example, their carers; it applies to tenants and home-owners equally.  It applies to the unemployed and job-seekers and people who are employed and will, of course, apply to some people from abroad.  So it amalgamates the system of tax credits which currently applies to people who are employed and unemployment benefit and all the various sickness benefits.  So as long as you meet the basic criteria, the basic conditions, there is then also a capital condition so there is a capital limit of £16,000 with exceptions for things like the first home, owning your own home.  This is a big change from current tax credits in that that £16,000 capital limit will apply to everybody.  

The way that you work out universal credit is you work out the elements that apply to the particular claimant so there is a standard element that applies to single claimants and a different one for joint claimants.  There will be different amounts for each child with different additions if the children are disabled.  There will be elements that can be applied for childcare costs, there can be elements that can be applied for people who meet the limited capability for work or the work related activity criteria and those are the criteria that are currently for employment support allowance for people who are too sick to work.  There will also be additional elements for carers and then, of course, most importantly, housing costs will be added.  
So moving on to housing costs, as I said before, many of the principles in housing benefit will be applied to the housing element of universal credit which means most of the cuts and changes that are now taking place will be incorporated into universal credit, unsurprisingly.  The housing element will be able to cover rent and interest payments on secured loans.  Bethan has already talked about the local housing allowance rules for private tenants and they will be applied at the point at which you calculate the housing element.  And the deductions for the size criteria in the social rented sector, so that is 14% for one excess bedroom or 25% for two or more excess bedrooms with all the various exceptions that Bethan has talked about, most principally including severely disabled children and foster carers.  There will be a standard £68 non-dependent deduction for renters and owner-occupiers who want to claim for their housing costs must have no earned income.  There is a standard interest rate applied and a £200,000 ceiling for owner-occupiers.  

After you have calculated all the elements and including the housing cost element and put them together, then you deduct from that amount the income.  So there are various sources of unearned income specified in the Regulations, those include, for example, disability living allowance or the personal independence payment.  Then you deduct earned income so if the person is in work you take off their net earnings subject to a 65% taper rate so the way that works is that you take their earnings and apply the 65% and then take that off.  So what that means is that they will be phased into work and that people will not be automatically disadvantaged by taking up a job.  There will be an assumed minimum earning of the minimum wage for self-employed people which is a change from the current tax credit situation and there will be various earnings disregard depending on whether you are receiving housing costs and other circumstances.  
The biggest difficulties are going to come from the way in which universal credit is claimed and the first of these is that the DWP intends all claims to be made on-line so many people are going to have difficulty with that.  They have agreed to certain exceptions for very vulnerable people but even those people will only be able to make a claim with the help of somebody through the DWP but still making their claim on-line.  There will be one claim per household and one claim for all the elements including children and housing costs so that could have a very negative effect.  For example, if there is any delay in payments or if some reason the system does not work as well as it is intended to work, the IT system, or if payments are suspended wrongly or rightly, people may be put in a position where they cannot meet their rent or where they are forced to pay their rent over and above paying other costs such as food or gas or bills.  Couples have to claim jointly and one payment is made to the household so that is likely to have an impact on vulnerable women.  You can only backdate up to a month from the date of the claim so that, when compared to the current situation under housing benefit is very much a disadvantage for people.  It means that people may not be aware that they have to go and claim universal credit as soon as they have signed their rent agreement.
The other big change is that universal credit is going to be done by monthly assessment and monthly payment and there is a very rough and ready system for apportioning payments over each month through the “whole month” model, so it means that any change in circumstances will take effect from the first date of the assessment period.  This really creates a rough system of winners and losers; it benefits those people really where their change of circumstances increases their entitlement but disadvantages people where their change of circumstances leads to a reduction in their entitlement.  The system is skewed in favour of the DWP in this way because advantageous changes have to be notified before the end of the assessment period for full backdating to the beginning of that month, unless the person can show grounds for late notification.  There are penalties for failure to notify and payments can be suspended, for example, if entitlement is in doubt or if the DWP has requested information for the 14 day deadline and this has not been provided within the time.  
The conditionality provisions for universal credit are much stricter than the current conditionality for job-seekers allowance or for employment and support allowance and I think the biggest change, really, is that there is the introduction of in-work conditionality so even where somebody is working part-time they will be expected to spend the rest of their time looking for work and being available for work and attending job interviews and failing to do that can lead to sanctions.  Job-seekers are expected to be searching for a job for 35 hours a week, full-time and when they sign up for universal credit all claimants will be asked to sign a claimant commitment.

So here are some of the practical issues that are likely to lead to rent arrears that are then likely to impact on your clients.  Obviously the system of on-line claiming is likely to cause all sorts of problems and there is difficulty there, and this has not been clarified in Regulations yet, about when the change of circumstances will be deemed to have been notified as a change of circumstances.  Some of the other changes; payments will not be to the main carer as in tax credits and we have talked about the monthly payment and assessment and increased conditionality, placing all the benefit income into one payment and the potential for administrative meltdown.  I  think there are difficulties on the administrative side that anything could go wrong with the DWP system which then forces people into rent arrears, but also people may have great difficulty budgeting if they are receiving one payment and will not be used to receiving one payment monthly and paying their own rent rather than having their rent paid directly to their landlord.  It is very likely that more people are going to be pushed into rent arrears.

There is transitional protection so it is intended that there should be no direct cash losers on the managed migration up to October 2017 and what that means is when people are moved off, for example, job-seekers allowance or income support on to universal credit, if the calculation of universal credit means that they should be entitled to less they will be entitled to the higher rate that they were receiving.  But on any change of circumstances subsequent to that their universal credit will be calculated at the standard rate so although there will be no direct losers immediately, certain people will be worse off.  Certain people will be better off, also, particularly certain categories of people in work.

Moving on to the household benefit cap which Bethan has already spoken about, that is going to be introduced in four London local authorities from April 2013 and is intended to be introduced nationwide from October this year.  So this measure is very likely to have a big impact on your work and on our work too.  It applies to certain benefits.  The way it works is that those benefits are capped by reference to the average earning of working households, which is £350 or £500, which again is a very blunt instrument because the result of that will be that people will have to either reduce their living costs substantially, particularly people living in London, or move outside London.  There will be exemptions for people receiving disability living allowance so if you have a client who is being affected by the benefit cap and may be eligible for disability living allowance it may well be worth applying for DLA.  The DWP already last year wrote to affected families suggesting that they may consider moving house.  This is George Osborne’s justification for the measure which is “If the welfare state is going to gain the trust of the British people, it needs to reflect the British sense of fair play … no family should get more from living on benefits than the average family gets from going out to work.”  Which is a bit of a false comparison because many families in work will receive benefits so this mythical family with three children that is surviving on £500 a week; that family would in fact be entitled to various tax credits and under the universal credit system would be entitled to have their wages topped up.  So it is coming down very harshly on families, particularly lone families with two or more children.  I have a client who is a lone parent with three children living in Haringey and is likely to be made homeless as a result.  Pretty much the same system will work under universal credit except obviously the elements for universal credit are calculated monthly rather than weekly.  Certain categories of people will be exempt; those earning over a particular amount, £430 a month which should be except from the cap, people who have limited capability for work-related activity, that means really severely disabled people who are in the support group currently claiming employment and support allowance so that is the more severe test for limited capability for work.  And people getting a disability benefit, which is the LA and PIP, and they will be exempt for nine months after 12 months of having been in work.  Rather than deducting the difference from housing benefit, the deduction will be made from universal credit.  

So is that fair to tax payers and to those affected?  Well there has been some research on the impact of all these reforms by London Councils and particularly on the benefit cap and what they have found is that the Discretionary Housing Payment Fund is not going to be enough to cover the cost of the cap in those four London boroughs.  So the DHP pot for all four of those boroughs is £8.16 million and the cost of topping up rents for the entire year for all people affected by the benefit cap would be £22.4 million.  If the councils were to top up rents completely, they would run out of Discretionary Housing Payment Funds within four months.  That is also, obviously, going to put those four boroughs at a substantial disadvantage which they are complaining very loudly about.  

So Bethan has already brought us through the three changes to housing benefit and eventually universal credit that are going to impact most on housing for families.  I thought I would end by referring to some more London councils’ research looking at the impact of these changes in London.  So of 133,000 workers’ households in London 20% of those will be unable to afford their current rent as result of either the household cap or the LHA cap and 11% of those, which is 73,000 households, would experience a shortfall in their benefits against their living and housing costs as a result.  For two thirds of these, the shortfall will be equivalent to more than 10% of their living cost benefits and over a third face a shortfall of over 20% and one in six of over 30% so significant shortfalls for very hard-pressed families in London as a result of the cap.  Clearly the cap has a disproportionate impact on families with children and, in particular, on larger families so a third of single parents with three children, according to the London councils’ research, would be unable to afford rent as a result of the cap and half of couples with three children or more would be unable to afford rent.  The likely impact is obviously going to be felt most severely in London where rents are highest and the DWP itself estimates that 54% of households affected by the benefit cap are in London.  
So the aims behind the household benefit cap are that it will move people into work, it will decrease rents, will tackle overcrowding and increase fairness.  Well, does that really measure up?  Many families in London, particularly single parent families, will have difficulty moving into work in order to avoid the cap, particularly in London again, where childcare costs are much higher than in the rest of the country.  Will it decrease rent?  Well, there is no sign yet that as a result of any of the reforms to housing benefit rents are coming down.  Indeed affordability in outer London Boroughs is decreasing.  Will it tackle overcrowding?  Well, perversely it may well increase overcrowding because larger families with more children may well be forced to move into smaller accommodation in order to stay in the borough and avoid moving away from a borough where their children may be in school and where they may have support and their local connections.  And will it increase fairness?  Well, certainly many families will be forced to make a trade-off between their rent or their heating or feeding their children and themselves and the only practical response for many of those families will be to move outside of London altogether, which will impact on their access to services, social networks and employment, ironically again, when you consider the first of the Government’s aims.  But certainly the impact is very likely to be felt by you or you are very likely to see the impact and it may well be in possession claims and in homelessness claims that much of these issues are seen through. 
Chair:  Thank you to both speakers, it was excellent.  Any questions for our speakers? 

Adrian Peacock, University of Westminster:  A question for Bethan.  Under the practice points that you had at 8.2 which is the National Housing Federation’s advice to its housing associations about how to deal with a tenant’s options when facing a shortfall, I did not know if it is particularly relevant but a lot of housing associations are charitable, industrial and providence societies and their constitutions invariably state that they are set up for the relief of poverty.  I do not know if they can meet that charitable aim in some other way because they invariably quote their charitable status on possession papers as one of the reasons why the Court should give possession.  So I do not know if this is a conflict for them that they are going to be helping to evict tenants who the DWP are saying will not be intentionally homeless if they are evicted because they cannot afford the rent if their charitable status says they should not be evicting people who are that poor?  
Bethan Harris:  So will they be acting contrary to their constitution by evicting people who just, per se, cannot afford to pay the rent and it is not through any fault of their own?

Adrian Peacock, University of Westminster:  That is a better way of putting it or can I make a donation to Comic Relief and that covers their charitable status?

Bethan Harris:  I have not had to ever consider that point so I cannot really give you a considered opinion on that.  Obviously, we know that those bodies that have those aims written into their constitutions do evict people for failure to pay their rent but what you are pointing out is that it is different in these circumstances because what can they do?  I suspect that there probably is an interpretation of the constitution which requires them to take action in order to basically preserve their ability to carry on as an organisation which they would not be able to do.  This is the problem and this is why with all the goodwill in the world and all the discretion that Courts have that when a tenant is not able to present any means of meeting the on-going rent liability that it will get to the point where even though there is no blame involved that a possession order will ultimately be made.  I think that is pretty clear.  I think what we can expect, however, from social landlords and particularly charitable ones, unless there is some overriding point, and perhaps there is, is that they have this good practice which has been set out by the National Housing Federation that they really have to involve themselves in the tenant’s predicament and not just leave the tenant out there in the cold and have to really try and grasp the nettle with the tenant as to what their options are.  But also that District Judges will know about these changes, they will be trained in the changes in housing benefit law, and they will be aware of the difficulties and obviously when we are representing them we will need to make clear where this particular tenant stands and what options are being considered.  
But what we will be trying to put our finger on is that there is something out there that might resolve the problem and so one has to take very much a practical approach in putting a case together in resisting a claim for possession on grounds of rent arrears arising in these circumstances.  Of course, that may be that there is an application for a Discretionary Housing Payment in the pipeline.  It may be that the person can make a serious investigation of whether they can increase their income whether by looking to other non-dependents in the household or whether somebody else might come and live in the accommodation as a lodger.  None of those things is straightforward; any increase in income obviously has to be looked at very carefully for the repercussions for other benefits and obviously it has to be looked at properly and all the enquiries have to made.  But those are the things that we will need to put forward in resisting claims for possession.  I think we can expect sympathy and time as long as there is something, as long as there is something that is happening.  It is when there is nothing happening that, even with the most sympathetic social landlord, if they cannot raise the rent they are not going to be able to do all the things that social landlords need to do in order to keep going and provide housing for people.
Stephen Pierce, Deighton Pierce Glyn:  It is just an information point really, if universal credit is not going to apply to people over pension-age, does housing benefit survive for people over pension-age and will local authorities continue to administer it?

Michael Spencer:  Yes it will.

Jackie Starling, TV Edwards:  A question about the non-dependent deductions, you say the standard £68 non-dependent deduction, is that regardless of whether the non-dependent is on any type of benefit because that could mean that the non-dependent deduction exceeds the non-dependent person’s entitlement to benefit?  

Michael Spencer:  I am presuming that the £68 is monthly.

Jackie Starling:  I was not sure what the full rent meant.  Does that mean lodgers?  I took that to mean where the claimant is renting as opposed to the claimant is an owner-occupier.  So any non-dependent is someone who is renting there is a £68 non-dependent deduction even though that non-dependent could be a 20 year old on JSA and receiving less than £68?   
Joanna Kennedy, Zacchaeus 2000 Trust:  Bethan mentioned our case that we brought against the DWP on uprating and I would just like to say that leave has been given to appeal to the Court of Appeal so that issue is not over yet.  But in relation to uprating, she did not mention, I am sure because it has not come in yet, that even before the uprating by CPI has come into effect, the Government has reduced it again so from 2014 uprating is only going to be 1%, so that the gap between rents and housing benefit is going to be absolutely catastrophic very quickly.

Hannah Britz, Hodge Jones and Allen:  I have a question for Bethan, is there any kind of responsibility or duty on local authorities to assist people in down-sizing when the bedroom tax is going to kick in?  Specifically, I have in mind a client where there are existing rent arrears, he wants to downsize, he has asked to downsize and they said, “No, because you’ve got rent arrears we won’t consider a transfer.”  So obviously those rent arrears are then going accrue further when the bedroom tax kicks in.

Bethan Harris:  That is a very interesting situation because the whole point of this, or one of the points of it from the Government’s point of view, is that people should downsize and there we have a local authority saying you cannot downsize and the person is then actually facing homelessness because they cannot downsize.  Any allocations policy that presents rent arrears as a bar to a transfer to smaller accommodation obviously has to have flexibility built into it and so it would be wrong, clearly, for a blanket rule to be applied in those circumstances.  That would appear to be a very compelling case for the Court to be exercising flexibility on the basis of a payment plan in relation to the arrears.  That is what one would be looking to the local authority to do in those circumstances in the context of this being Government policy as to what the response should be to the social sector size criteria coming in.  I am aware that I am not giving you a kind of absolute answer that that would be an unlawful way to manage an allocation scheme.  That is certainly a really knotty issue and certainly one can go as far as saying the local authority has to be exercising an appropriate amount of flexibility in looking at the precise circumstances and not applying a blanket rule in these circumstances.  How far the local authority has to go in allowing downsizing in the rent arrears cases, that is the something that one would have to look at very closely, I think.  Is it a case where the local authority is exercising some flexibility with its policy?

Chair:  A number of local authorities have, effectively, waived any rent arrears block on bedroom tax downsizing.  I do not know if that is any help as a comparison but it is certainly not a general policy that a rent arrears block would apply.

Harriet Thomas, Evelyn 190 Centre:  I just wanted to respond to that point that was raised.  We have been talking to our local authority and they have actually said that in cases where the client needs to downsize but is in rent arrears they are actually willing to use their discretion because they realise it is quite defeatist if they then put the person in the position where they are going to lose their home anyway and then end up at the housing option centre and be told that they are intentionally homeless.  Also, I notice with local authorities that they are really trying to use Discretionary Housing Payments to mask a lot of the problems but as was raised today, it is just not enough money.  So I am looking forward to seeing the outworking of the cases that are coming up because it is not realistic to believe that you are going to cover all these issues with Discretionary Housing Payments.

Sam Madge-Wyld, Arden Chambers:  A question for you, Bethan, at 6.2 of your notes you indicate that the Government has said that there will be exemptions to direct payments to tenants and I just wondered if they have indicated what they might be or if they are just saying it might happen and when it might happen?

Bethan Harris:  Yes.

Michael Spencer:  They have published those rules so there are exemptions for discharging debts including rent arrears at 5% of the personal allowance and fuel and water charges.  That is all I know in terms of the exemptions.  I can tell you where they are, it is Regulation 61 of the Claims and Payments Regulations 2013.  That is in relation to the housing cost element of universal credit.

Bethan Harris:  Thank you very much for that, Michael.  Obviously, specific provision has already been made.  In terms of what is suggested by the early findings report which was in December so I appreciate everything is moving on very quickly here, but when the Government was looking at how far it had got with these projects in December when I think the projects had been underway for four months it was clear that obviously some people could not manage with direct payments.  The indication of that report was that the Government is looking at where the exemptions need to be made and the gist of it was that there would be exemptions for vulnerable tenants, as there have been in the private sector.  I think the examples that are given are when people get to a certain level of arrears they would be able to switch into direct payments or if they got to the point where they were at risk of losing their home they would be able to switch to direct to the landlord payments.  So the kinds of triggers that we are already familiar with in this scheme but, obviously, we have not got there yet but we have got as far as Michael has indicated.
Contributor:  This is in relation to the bedroom tax cases.  I am a trainee solicitor at Hopkins Murray Beskine and we represent the ten disabled children and their families.  We have received an acknowledgement of service from the Secretary of State with their grounds for fully contesting the claim.  We say that the concessions that you mentioned in the Government’s Guidance Notes last week they are not really concessions at all in relation to our case as they do not really relate to disabled children or their siblings.  They only relate to people who need an overnight carer and that is for severely disabled people and this does not help our particular clients, not all of them anyway.  The Secretary of State also says that the facts in our case are no different to the Burnip case but they have withdrawn that appeal anyway so a tactical approach maybe?  That is all I have at the moment but keep a look out on our website for updates.

Michael Spencer:  Because the Court of Appeal in Burnip and Gorry only made a declaration that the claimants in that case or Mr Gorry, who had two disabled daughters, was discriminated against under Article 14 by application of the size criteria which leaves a bit of an interesting question as to how local authorities are to apply the size criteria now.  There is obviously this Guidance Note now from the DWP saying that Gorry should be applied and that families with severely disabled children who are unable to share should be entitled to an additional room and some local authorities are having a bit of difficulty with that because they are not sure whether they have to apply the Regulations or the Guidance.  I would argue that they have to apply the Court of Appeal’s judgement which really interprets the Human Rights Act and the Human Rights Convention and what that means is that potentially local authorities should be able to make payments that are broader even than the situation in Gorry where the local authority considers applying Gorry that Article 14 would be breached otherwise.  I think the same argument should apply to severely disabled adults, a couple who are unable to share a room.  So, obviously, we are waiting with bated breach to see the results of those judicial reviews but in the meantime anyone with a disability who may well suffer Article 14 treatment as a result of the bedroom tax could say to the local authority that it is bound to apply Gorry and Article 14 itself and not the Regulations.  It is worth a go.

Chair:  Actually, just on a point of information as well and following on from the talk of judicial reviews, my understanding is that a couple of the other issues are a child needing an overnight carer and children unable to share due to personal history, for instance through abuse rather than through immediate disability as well as the adults unable to share, so there are a number there.  Also, I have an awful feeling that dear IDS has actually clawed £5 million back from the DHP on the basis that that was for foster carers except that the foster carer exception only counts for one bedroom so one child.  If you are fostering more than one, yes …
Desmond Rutledge, Garden Court Chambers:  Because of the flurry of interest in a non-dependent deduction I just happen to have a few notes and both are right, that on the one hand there is a blanket rule of non-dependent deduction of £68 but there are still exceptions.  The first exception, anyone under 21, is a simplification of the current rules and would seem to get rid of that strange situation where the child reaches 18 or leaves school at 19 or whatever, but does not sign on, does not have any money and suddenly the non-dependent deduction is imposed.  So anyone under 21 seemed to be exempt; it does not apply at all.  There are a few other exceptions that you would expect ie those in receipt of pension credit, those in receipt of various disability benefits, carers allowance, a lone parent with a child under 5 and a prisoner. 

Vivien Gambling, Lambeth Law Centre:  I had an enquiry from somebody and I have not had a chance to look at it in detail but it is just the question of what amounts to a bedroom and whether there is a minimum size for a bedroom?  I have not actually found anything in any Regulations so far but I just wondered if anyone else has and I think it may be possible to use the definition or minimum size criteria from the Environmental Protection Act, which in this particular case would be quite interesting because it would result in a client having no bedroom at all.  Also, I wondered, Bethan, if you think that, I am assuming that I have to wait for an assessment before the client can kind of challenge or have a decision about what amounts to a bedroom but I do not know if I am right about that?

Bethan Harris: Yes, on what amounts to a bedroom, there was some comment from the Government, which really did not take it very far, in which I think whoever the relevant Minister was said, “Well that is a matter that has to be decided between landlord and tenant.  But of course landlord and tenant might not agree.”  That was Steve Webb on page 14 of the handout, he said, “the number of bedrooms is a matter between landlord and tenant” so there is no definition in the Regulations as to what amounts to a bedroom.  The only thing that I personally have come across on this is some interesting thoughts on the Nearly Legal website on this issue and on how one could argue about what constitutes a bedroom using the various size standards that one has in various legislation relating to over-crowding and housing conditions, like the Environmental Protection Act that you referred to.  I think ultimately, thinking about how the scheme would go, is that people would be issued with a decision notice to say that the size criteria has been applied to them and then they can appeal it.  If you do not appeal within time you can apply for an anytime review on grounds of official error so I think you would be able to get yourself within that if you did not appeal within time but, obviously, that would be as for the future and you would not get the back-dated period.  But it is an on-going benefit so the point can be taken up even outside the appeal time.  
If there is a genuine dispute as to whether the size criteria should be applicable in that particular case and, ultimately, I think it is a question of fact as to whether the size criteria applies in any particular case.  If anyone is appealing the decision or asking for the decision to be reviewed, then, obviously, they will realise that they are not necessarily going to win and they might have arrears accumulating in the meantime that they are going to have to pay off.  That is the kind of calculation that people have to have in mind and have to think about whether there is a way of meeting the shortfall in the meantime rather than accumulating a lot of rent arrears if the issue is going to proceeding through the first stage tribunal and potentially beyond that.  So, that is probably not a great deal of help but there does not seem to be a lot on it so I have put down in the handout as much as I found, but if anybody else has got any more thoughts on the issue of what is a bedroom please let us know.  
Chair:  It is an interesting sort of tripartheid relationship, isn’t it?  If you are taking it through the tribunal, is the benefit authority entitled to accept the landlord’s definition of the number of bedrooms in which case you are challenging the landlord on its definition, presumably framed in the tenancy agreement or elsewhere?
Bethan Harris:  Yes, that is right but otherwise we are in a situation where the landlord is deciding unilaterally what is a bedroom and that might not accord with what is a sensible, objective assessment of the situation so yes, obviously we will have to see how that issue evolves.

Chair:  I would like to thank both of our speakers again, it has been a very stimulating evening, if slightly depressing.  
Finally, there are several items of information to report from the HLPA Executive.

Sara Stephens, HLPA Executive:  Just a brief update on legal aid.  The Merits Guidance is now out, as I am sure you will have noticed, we have some guidance on general applications including judicial review and the definition of what will constitute serious harm for disrepair so you do need to be looking at that.  Also, last week we had the Financial Eligibility Regulations so you will be able to see, obviously, that we have no further passported capital.  Related to that, we have the new forms that will need to be used from 1 April.  The Means 2 Forms, you will note, look very similar to the current Means 1 Forms, they are now 13 pages long and you will need to provide 3 months’ bank statements, etc, even if your client is in receipt of what is currently a passported benefit.  You will also, from 1 April, no longer be able to fax emergency applications to the legal ad agency.  You will be given a list of email addresses which I have been assured will be monitored regularly but we will have to see how that plays out.  

Chair:  I have a request from David Watkinson, just heading back to Section 144 of LASPO.  As you are probably aware, we just passed the 6 months anniversary of it coming into force and David is harking back to the letter which I think quite a lot of HLPA members signed back in September 2011.  David pointed out that Squatters Action to Secure Homes has published a report on the operation of Section 144 pointing out 33 known arrests, 10 convictions, 3 prison sentences, none of which involved homes.  SQASH are pushing for repeal and, apparently, John McDonnell MP is expected to be putting down an early day motion to that effect.  David has drafted a letter which will be sent out to all members via email and if you are content to sign that letter, can you respond to David accordingly.

If there are no other updates I will just remind you that the HLPA website password will be changing at the end of the month so that is another reason to renew your membership if you have not already done so, as only new members will be sent the new password.  Finally, thanks again to our speakers tonight and we will see you all again at the next meeting to be held on Wednesday 15 May on the topic of Using the Equality Act. 
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